Materials for IUCC Financial Forum on Dec. 6th and Special Congregational Meeting on
Dec. 13th for Congregational approval of: (a) new borrowing/pledging of assets, and (b)
retroactive and prospective use of reserves
These materials include a summary of financial performance YTD Oct. 2020 and (ECC Nov.), a forecast for
the remainder of 2020 and a preliminary 2021 budget. In addition, there are (2) two motions related to
borrowing and financial aspects of the COVID-19 financial impact. In addition, we suggest that you review
the FAQs that were previously published and the detailed preliminary 2021 budget materials as they are
important to understanding the crisis we are experiencing. These materials will be either be posted and/or
links will be emailed to you to obtain the documents. If you have questions about finding materials please
email Pastor Steve Swope (steve@iucc.org).
SUMMARY FINANCIAL RESULTS 2020: Since mid-March 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic has forced
us to shut-down the ECC and has caused Total IUCC (Church or general fund + ECC (Early Childhood Ctr)
+ CIF (construction fund)) to incur significant operating losses in both net income adj. for deprec. of ($145)
thous. YTD Oct. (Table 2) and change in total cash flow and investments of ($165) thous YTD Oct. (Table
1) We weren’t able to re-open the ECC until early July, and as a result, the ECC has lost ($154) thous. YTD
Oct. (Table 2) and has lost at least ($20) thous. per month for the last six (6) months in net income. (Table
1b) While we received a forgivable $96 thous. PPP loan (i.e., Paycheck Protection Program), we have still
had to use significant cash reserves to offset the losses from the ECC during this time period. Total IUCC
cash + investments has decreased from $392 thous. at year-end 2019 to $227 thous. at Oct 2020 (after the
PPP infusion of $96 thous.), a decrease of ($261) thous. before the PPP infusion. (Table 1)
FORECAST 4Q 2020 AND FISCAL 2021-22: While the ECC continues to lose cash, the loss narrows as
the number of kids increases. In Sept. we had 24 kids, Nov. 31 kids and probably 34 kids in Dec. 2020. We
have a normal capacity pre-pandemic of 63+ kids, but due to distancing requirements of 6 ft., lower kids to
teacher’s ratios and use of fixed cohorts, we are capped at approx. 44 kids. The net income adj. for deprec.
was ($19) thous. in Oct. and we are expecting it to improve to an ($8.8) thous. loss in Nov. and ($11) thous.
loss in Dec., both on an accrual basis. (Table 1b) We are expecting kid increases until we hit 44 kids in the
4th quarter (or hopefully earlier) 2021 (Table 4), where we will approach breakeven and we should be back
to normal distancing in fiscal 2022. Conservatively, we believe we can get back to almost 55+ kids by the
end of fiscal 2022 and an annual net income figure in the range of $75 thous. for fiscal 2022. (Table 3/3b)
BORROWING: Due to losses, we have applied for a small Orange County Grant, an SBA COVID-19
Economic Injury Disaster Loan (EIDL) and have also asked our current lender UCC Cornerstone Fund, Inc.
to amend our current credit facility of $1.177mm (of which we are currently borrowing approx. $630 thous.)
We are requesting they convert $400 thous. of the unused difference into a line of credit (LOC) and forbear
on collecting interest on the LOC for 6+ months. We may also use a combination of the EIDL and the
Cornerstone facility adding up to $400 thous. depending on the details of the offers and the flexibility they
provide.
ADDITIONAL AND AMENDED FAQs: I want to add two additional FAQs and amend a few others that
I believe are important to understanding our current crisis situation and what options we have based on some
additional forecasting.
(a) Can we avoid borrowing money at this point? The answer to the first part (a) is NO – we cannot
avoid borrowing additional funds. To continue to operate, even if we chose to temporarily close the ECC,
we will need to borrow additional money for the general fund, so we no longer have a choice. Since total
cash and investments have declined from $392 thous. at year-end 2019 to $227 thous. at month-end Oct.
2020, and will be in the $200 - $225 thous. range at year-end (Table 1), it is necessary to keep our cash
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and investments at least at a $200 thous. level each month (i.e., approx. 60-days of expenditures) and the
only way to do this is by incurring additional borrowing.
Please note that we have restrictions on some funds meaning we cannot spend them at all or cannot
spend them right now so the actual transaction or spendable cash is less than $200 thous. Further, with
the principal and interest from the new admin. bldg., the general fund is forecast to lose money for the
foreseeable future. And up until now the ECC has made-up this general fund short-fall since the debt
was taken on, as was always planned. Absent the ECC income, the general fund (i.e., church operations)
will need to borrow all by itself to make up its own short-fall. Plus there are still fixed costs that we will
incur even if the ECC is shutdown that will need to be covered (i.e., about $43 thous of cash costs).
Overall, continuing ECC operations through 2021 will increase the loss over an ECC shutdown in 2021
by a modest amount (i.e., ($111) thous. cash loss vs. ($43) thous. cash loss), but not by that much more
(i.e. approx. ($68) thous. more) given that there are fixed ECC costs that will need to be covered
regardless of whether the ECC is operating or not.
(b) Should we consider temporarily shutting down the ECC operations?
Since the ECC is increasing its number of kids and narrowing the monthly loss, the answer to question
(b) is also NO. And more importantly, while we might save a few dollars in fiscal 2021 and borrow a bit
less in the short-term, the most difficult time period will be re-opening the ECC in late fiscal 2021 or
2022. At that point, it will be a cold-start in that we will have to recruit and hire a new staff and probably
a director if we stay closed up to a year, as well as replenish our kids from zero. Our local competitors
will take our kids in the meantime, when we close and they will get stronger over time as they have
gutted through the pandemic and picked up more kids from centers that have closed.
This process of acquiring new kids may only happen season-by-season as kids become old enough to
start pre-school, meaning our numbers will be low at the beginning and could take several years to catch
back up to our capacity of 63+ kids. I believe we will incur much larger losses in 2022 from closing
operations than by continuing operations and suffering slightly larger losses in 2021. I believe the losses
in 2022 will exceed the incremental losses in 2021 from continuing ECC operations such that the overall
financial impact for fiscal 2020 – 2022 will show that we have a smaller loss for the 3 years by
continuing ECC operations “As-is” and will have borrowed less at the end of 2022 about a $148 thous.
advantage. Plus, we should have a breakeven ECC at the end of 2021 and a profitable ECC in 2022
under continued operations. A cold start, almost by its nature, indicates we will still be losing money at
the end of 2022 and probably into 2023 and we cannot fund these losses forever depending on their size.
(See Table 5 for analysis and details)
(c) What if the Congregation votes to not borrow or to borrow less than is requested in the forecast?
The only real alternative to not borrowing (or less than this amount) is to cut payroll dramatically as
payroll is typically 65 -70% of our cash costs in non-pandemic times, right now it is 77% of our cash
costs for fiscal 2021 with the ECC operating. If we wanted to retain all our core staff it would require an
overall 15% pay-cut based on Oct. payroll figures. Amounts would be graduated from a 2.5% to 20% cut
based on wage rates and minimum wage, so lower paid employees would have a smaller cut and higher
paid employees would have a larger % cut. The general fund staff cuts would be larger than the ECC
cuts as ECC employees typically make less. With taxes these savings would be about $100+ thous.
annually. As a practical matter, we would probably have to end up terminating some employees in
addition to the avg. 15% across the board cuts, so this is just an estimate.
Even if we shutdown the ECC in 2021, we would still need to raise another $150 - $175 thous. from
other sources beyond the payroll cuts above or find other budget cuts to aggregate to just fund the losses
in 2021, let alone deal with the financial situation in 2022 from this strategy. However, there are not
many areas we can cut through non-payroll cuts. Additional increases in stewardship would be required
to preserve any material level of operations and programming as well as we would require a forbearance
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from Cornerstone on some amount of our principal and interest for a prolonged time period. Even if we
were not paying full P&I, we would continue to accrue interest on the debt. There is no reason for them
to forgive any amount of the debt given the value of our property and I would not expect them to agree to
anything like that type of proposal. And we would have a proverbial “Noose around our neck” of $640
thous. in debt due to Cornerstone that we would have difficulty paying off without a fully functioning
ECC providing a material amount of free-cash flow to the general fund for some number of years.
Bottom line: we need the ECC operating at full capacity as soon as possible and we need to take a
chance that we can accomplish that now in fiscal 2021 vs. waiting till 2022.
(d) Why do we need to increase stewardship giving by 15% in 2021? The FAQs discuss this subject
somewhat so I will just add one point. Total IUCC includes both the general fund and the ECC – we are
one corporate entity, not two. Over the past 5 years ending 2019, the ECC has helped build the new
admin. building as well as remodel its own facilities to add kids and revenue, and provided working
capital to the general fund and covered general fund expenses. Absent the ECC, we would never have
built the new admin. bldg. Since 2014, the ECC has been a significant net contributor to the general
fund and now for the remainder of the pandemic we will have support its operations and the resulting
losses. The ECC’s superior financial support has also meant that we haven’t had to increase stewardship
more than we already have had to in the last five years. And a rejuvenated ECC, post-pandemic has the
possibility of providing a significant amount of free-cash flow to pay down the new debt we are taking
on now and the existing building debt. (Please see FAQs related to this subject for more information)
Last thing before you read the motions. We still have hope that the government in Washington will fund
another Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) once the Democrats control the White House and Congress
(which is not reflected in these numbers). And also that a successful vaccine may reduce social distancing
and allow us to get more of our kids back much sooner than this forecast anticipates. This is also a
conservative forecast so we may improve upon it and get to 44 kids in 2021 before we have forecasted. And
further we already see that many pre-schools will not survive the pandemic, so that the ones that do survive
this crisis will eventually be stronger as they acquire kids from centers that have closed and thrive again as
things go back to maybe a “new” normal.

The following motions are now therefore submitted to the IUCC Congregation to be voted upon:
MOTION #1: To approve pledging assets for a loan/line of credit of up to $400,000 from the
UCC Cornerstone Fund, Inc., SBA COVID-19 EIDL (Economic Injury Disaster Loan), and/or
other lender, at the discretion of the Administration Board, to cover budget shortfalls and to
maintain our cash + investments balance at a target of approximately $200,000, which is
roughly 60 days of expenditures, excluding debt repayments, if any. This Motion to also include
approval of any other forgivable PPP type loans that may become available through year-end
2021.
MOTION #2: To retroactively approve significant transfers from the Capital Fund Reserves for
use by the general fund and the ECC to cover budget shortfalls from the beginning of the
COVID-19 pandemic through year-end 2021 budget (as required by IUCC Policies &
Procedures Section 3.01).
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Table 5. Continue “As-Is” ECC vs. Closure ECC
2021/reopen 2022. This analysis compares Scenario A
to “Continue operating the ECC “As-Is” through 2021”
and going forward. And Scenario B is temporarily closing
down the ECC beginning Jan 1st 2021 and through that
fiscal year with 2022 reopen.
The summary shows the general fund top, the ECC in
the 2nd section and Total IUCC in the 3rd section. The
ECC over 2020- 2022 would produce cash flow before
borrowing of a loss of ($183) thous. vs. temporarily
closing down of a cash loss of ($311) thous., or a $128
thous. advantage to continuing operations. The general
fund has a small advantage of $20 thous. (call it
breakeven) to keeping the ECC open, so in total the
advantage to keeping open is $148 thous. over the 3
years, plus the impact in 2023 which is not calculated in
here but under these type of assumptions would favor
Scenario A as well.
Based on this forecast, the results in 2021 would be
about the same under (i.e., ($16) thous loss) either
forecasted Scenario A or B, and the results in 2022
would be far superior under the Continuing to Operate
Scenario A as we wouldn’t lose our kids and have to restaff in 2022.
Plus Scenario B - closure in 2021 and a cold-restart in
2022 does not assure us that at the end of 2022 or 1st
half of 2023 the ECC will be profitable. Most likely we
would have continued losses or a small breakeven in
2023, which would require more borrowing and more
P&I payments going forward.
CAVEAT/UPSIDE: Only reason this analysis would be
invalid is if the losses in 2021 for the ECC are much
greater than forecasted. But given the present trend
this is unlikely. No additional PPP loan is assumed at this
point which would also change the analysis.
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